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The Air Quality Public Advisory Committee (AQPAC) is an advisory body to the 

Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee (MWAQC).

DRAFT Meeting Minutes 

Monday, February 26, 2007

Room 3

5:00 P.M.-7:00 P.M.


Members Present:
Jill Engel-Cox, Joint Center for Earth Systems Technology

Rodney Livingston, District Interracial Coalition for Environmental Equity

Brian Holmes, Maryland Highway Contractors Association

Lee Schoenecker, American Planning Association

Julie Crenshaw Van Fleet, Episcopal Stewardship of Creation

Larry Zaragoza, Northern Virginia

Ann Brown, Washington Academy of Science

Bill Butler, Mirant

George Gurley, Urban Protectors

Peter Owen, Virginia Urban

Jessica Butts, District of Columbia

COG Staff: 

Joan Rohlfs, COG AQ

1. Call to Order, Adoption of Agenda 

Julie called the meeting to order at 5:14 PM, and the Agenda was adopted. 

2. Approval of Minutes

The January 22, 2007, minutes were discussed.  Julie asked that her full last name be added to third paragraph in item #3.  Lee attended the meeting but was not listed.  With these changes, the minutes were approved.

George Gurley, a new member of the committee, introduced himself.

3. Staff report on MWAQC and TAC

Julie reported on the TAC meeting that took place on February 13 and referred to the 1-page summary.  

A conference call was scheduled for earlier today because there was no agreement regarding the 2011 contingency plan in case the 2009 SIP goals are not met.  Joan reported that TAC decided to use credit from non-road vehicles and from portable fuel containers used to carry kerosene to reduce levels of VOCs.  These credits would not be enough to meet CAA requirements, so TAC asked transportation staff if they could spare any credits.  Fleet turnover in the next several years will result in a reduction of 1.7 tons of NOx from the mobile budget by 2011, since 2004 national standards for cleaner cars requires use of low sulfur gas and diesel fuel. TPB agreed that some mobile credits (up to 9 tpd) could be used for the contingency plan.

Rodney asked how the fleet is defined.  According to Joan, numbers come from DMV for DC, MD and VA.  A VIN decoder is used to obtain more detail about registered cars.  Transportation staff also do travel counts, take aerial photos, and perform modeling to estimate thru traffic.  Rodney then asked about the validity of the models.  A brief discussion followed.  [Jill, Larry and Bill arrived at 5:30 pm due to Metro delays.]

Rodney asked how many gas cans are counted, and from what jurisdictions.  Ann said it would be difficult to know whether cans are full or empty.  Larry asked if data quality objectives are used to ensure the data is sufficient to support answers.  Brian suggested that the committee forward a concern about the statistical validity of the model.  

According to Joan, TAC anticipates meeting the air quality standard for ozone.  The CMAQ model used is known for over-estimating emissions. Apparently 8-hour ozone standards are more difficult to meet than 1-hour ozone standards because they represent a rolling average (i.e. lower concentration) as opposed to the highest level in one day. The 8-hour standard is more meaningful when looking at impact to public health.  The 1-hour standard does not exist anymore. It was revoked in 2005.
The EPA is mandated to periodically review the NAAQS.  A staff analysis and accompanying Risk Assessment and Exposure Assessment technical support documents can be found at:  http://www.epa.gov/ttn/naaqs/standards/ozone/s_o3_cr_sp.html.  Larry recommended that everyone on the AQPAC committee read it!

There was no January MWAQC meeting.  This Wednesday, MWAQC will meet to approve the FY2008 work program and budget and discuss climate change.  Julie asked if anyone has seen the work plan or budget.  It is posted on the COG website for the MWAQC meeting.
4. Review and discussion of Draft 8-hour Ozone SIP

Final modeling results arrived on Friday with no conclusions.  There are currently two thoughts on the SIP: either the region will be “well below” the standard by 2009, or the final modeling “provides strong evidence” that the standards will be attained by 2009.  COG will probably go with the second notion.  

Lee suggested that it would make the SIP more meaningful to the public if the difference between 8-hour and 1-hour standards is explicitly stated in plain English.

The draft SIP is not up on the COG website yet, but will be in a day or two.  Review will occur this week and next.  TAC will review the draft on March 6.  The MWAQC will approve the SIP at its March meeting and it will then be released for public comment.

5. Review of MWAQC and AQPAC charter and discussion of relevance of CO2/greenhouse gases to air quality

COG has started to discuss climate change to greenhouse gases.  Arlington and other jurisdictions are interested in addressing climate change, but there is a danger that each will develop different targets.  It would be better to standardize targets now rather than later.  

It is within COG’s jurisdiction to discuss climate issues, but it is not within MWAQC’s unless sufficient money and time are allocated.  MWAQC may try a different approach – they may introduce climate change in their bylaws.  Would climate change be better addressed in the context of energy?  Jill feels that energy is not all of it; climate change is also a transportation issue, for instance.

Lee and Brian made a motion that AQPAC write a letter to COG and MWAQC asking them to address greenhouse gases; they should develop a regional inventory using common data elements.  Larry will draft the letter with their help.

6. Changes to the Air Quality Index (AQI) for fine particles

Jill and Joan attended a National Air Quality Conference in Orlando last month.  EPA is considering revising the AQI for fine particles.  Currently, the index is from 0 to 400; anything greater than 100 is generally considered to be unhealthy.  Various pollutants are indexed at health-based concentrations.  For PM2.5, the 24-hour health standard was 65 (g/m3.  The new 24-hour standard is 35 (g/m3.  The AQI standards for Code Orange days would be 35 (g/m3; for Code Red days would be 65 (g/m3.  This means there would be many more Code Orange and Red days.  

There is concern that continually lowering the standards and having more bad air days would cause a “cry wolf” scenario.  Code Orange would still mean an area is in nonattainment, but the public may not understand the reasoning.  On the other hand, the index should be protective of health, and as such the concentration may be lowered.

Canada is using a different index system.  They rate air quality on a scale of 1 to 10.  There is a health message per number.  Some at EPA do not want to adopt Canada’s message and are upset about their new system, although it does seem simpler.

7. New Business

George Gurley mentioned that there will be an air quality symposium in Northeast DC in April.  The River Terrace community is suffering from air emissions from the PEPCO plant.  AQPAC will help get the word out once a date is finalized. 

There will be an Environmental Justice conference at Howard’s School of Law on March 22.

Julie discussed recent news about the Mirant Power Plant in Alexandria.  PEPCO is installing new power lines, so DEC has ordered Mirant to pick up the slack between February 20 and March 6, and maybe again in April.  There was no public health advisory, and she recommends action.
8. New membership application from Peter Owen

The Arlington County Board asked Peter Owen to be an AQPAC representative.  Peter works as a government attorney with the Federal judiciary.  He has training and experience in policy and development, and is the chair of the public advisory committee for transportation in Arlington. After this introduction, the AQPAC approved Peter's application.  Jill will submit a letter of recommendation to MWAQC to have Peter be a Virginia Urban representative.
9. Next Meeting
The next meeting will be on March 12 (in two weeks due to an early MWAQC meeting).  Ron Kirby will be there to discuss transportation; we will review the draft SIP, draft CO2 levels, and the PEPCO plant.  Canada’s new AQ system will be discussed in April.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:05 pm.
